Southern Early Childhood Association

Board of Directors Meeting

July 22-25, 2015

Crowne Plaza Little Rock

Little Rock, Arkansas  

Present  - Kathy Attaway, Carol Montealegre, Richard Hardison, Deniece Honeycutt (replacing Geania Dickey of Arkansas), Sister Roberta Bailey, Anita Dailey, Tricia Platt (representing KY for Maureen O’Brien), Jo Carroll, Kathy Young, Marti Nicholson, Deni Titcomb, Cathy Waggoner (representing TN for Lisa Maddox-Vinson), Cille D’Ascenzo, Susan Barnes, Suzi Brodof, Jeff Leffler, Joan Smith, and Barbara Backus (new Florida rep/non–voting)
Absent: Lisa Maddox-Vinson, Maureen O’Brien
Thursday evening – July 22, 2015
Motion to approve the minutes of the April phone conference was made by Jo Carroll.  Seconded by Cille D’Ascenzo. Deniece Honeycutt offered a correction to the minutes.  Geania Dickey was absent from the April Conference Call. Motion was approved unanimously.  
Friday, July 23, 2015 – 8:30 am

Meeting called to order by Kathy Attaway.
Reviewed the agenda to include - 

· Process to elect new president - Informed board of the need to seek candidates for President.  Procedures are contained in the Policies and Procedures.  Candidates must be ready for interviews at Tulsa in February.  As Past President, Kathy will serve as the chairperson of the Nominating Committee.  
· Past Presidents group - Kathy is working with Nancy Cheshire to collaborate with other SECA past presidents to begin a group of past presidents still passionate about serving SECA into the future by way of special projects or committees. 
· Florida new Executive Director – Suzanne Gellens, longtime Executive Director of the Florida Association for the Education of Young Children, has completed her tenure with the Association.  Pam Fleege is the new Chief Administrative Officer and has been involved in SECA in the past in other states. 
· Video project to share with states is on hold for further development.
Treasurer’s report – Marti Nicholson passed out copies of the proposed budget with justifications. (Appendix A)   She reported that the last year resulted in $39,000 overage in income. The proposed budget includes 2% cost of living increase for employees.  The proposal is not a balanced budget. This will be addressed after board discusses the strategic plan.  The investment accounts are not growing as anticipated due to active management fees.  Glenda and Marti will look into this issue.
ED’s Report – Glenda reported our lack of updated publications provides little opportunity for revenue generation, but we have an alternative for reformatting existing publications in to small, inexpensive e-publications. These materials need to be reviewed by the Editorial committee and then offered online for sale.  Emails to state leadership have begun to increase SECA visibility.  The SECA Reporter is transitioning to a blog format in October.  Fact sheets to be generated by the Editorial Committee will be used as the original posts in the blogs.
President –Elect Report – Carol reported on her visit to Virginia’s conference.  She thanked Susan Barnes for her warm hospitality and the opportunity to know the members of Virginia.  Carol briefly summarized that the meeting with NAEYC in May was very open and helpful in planning for SECA’s future.  She also attended PDI, was unable to meet with NAEYC’s top leaders, but did meet with some state affiliate leaders to discuss current situations in their states.  All are uncertain of what the future holds and await more information.  Carol is optimistic of SECA’s future.
Editorial Committee Report – Susan Barnes reported that the fact sheets topics have been generated. The first fact sheet has been created on the importance of recess and has been reviewed by the committee.  Thanks to those who offered feedback.  More fact sheets are being generated and will serve as the format of the blog.  Offering articles in Spanish is a strong desire of the board, but processes must be in place to assure the level of quality.  Marti and Carol suggested colleagues as possible sources for translation; Deniece recommended asking Welcome Our Children for assistance. The timeline is a concern – manuscript selection of English version, translation into Spanish, review of translation, and development of layout with photos and tags to complement would require a six to nine month work window.  The Proposal for Inclusion of Spanish Manuscripts in Dimensions was handed out.  A task force will be formed to work on this issue.
Dual State Reports 
Alabama – Richard Hardison – The Alabama organization wishes to align with SECA and become a non-dual affiliate.
Florida – Barbara Backus – Serves as past president and stated that during the recent conference call of all Florida board members the direction of the Florida affiliate is not certain.  One strong local may wish to affiliate directly with NAEYC which leaves everyone else in flux.
Virginia – Susan Barnes reported 8 affiliates and 4 chapters exist.  VAECE has developed a plan of member choices - Joan reported the local Tidewater wishes to stay with SECA.  One large affiliate in the northern part of Virginia seems to desire direct affiliation with NAEYC leaving the state organization vulnerable.  Most other parts of the state wish to remain affiliated with SECA.
Oklahoma – Marti Nicholson – The Oklahoma Board has recently had a discussion about dropping affiliation with SECA.  Early Childhood Association of OK is the only NAEYC affiliate.  This organization may not meet the threshold requirements of NAEYC and is very dues dependent.  Standardized dues may prevent the organization from meeting the threshold budget.  There may be a decision to affiliate with NAEYC and also with SECA.  The state board is most likely divided.
Texas – Cille D’Ascenzo- The Texas affiliate is very stable financially with contracts, but has the highest dues in the nation.  The state board seems to be leaning very strongly toward becoming a direct affiliate of NAEYC. 
Kentucky – Tricia Platt – KAECE is rebuilding in the western part of the state.  The board has agreed that they wish to remain affiliated with SECA rather than NAEYC, but a survey of approximately 50 members has indicated a desire to stay with both organizations.  The organization does not have capacity to affiliate with NAEYC.  They do not wish to join with other states for fear of losing identity.
Georgia – Anita Dailey – GAYC is considering merging with Georgia Child Care Association to be able to meet the NAEYC threshold. Recent discussions with this organization included maintaining affiliation with SECA and also NAEYC.
Tennessee – Cathy Waggoner – Nashville area and the state of Tennessee both meet the criteria for direct affiliation with NAEYC.  Other groups that are close include Memphis and Chattanooga.  Others in the state would not be close to direct affiliation and would have to combine with some other group.  TN overall desires to stay connected with SECA.  The affordability of SECA is a strong attraction. 
West Virginia – Suzi Brodof– The state affiliate will not meet the threshold, and does not wish to be absorbed into another state.  The affiliate will most likely stay with SECA.
Strategic Planning

Kathy Attaway – Presented “What’s best for SECA? – A proposal from the Executive Committee” Here is what we know.
· There is no place for SECA in the NAEYC’s new structure as it stands
· SECA has a responsibility to the non-dual states

· SECA wants to keep positively impacting the field of early childhood  

· SECA will be released from the restrictions of NAEYC regarding dues collection
· The future is still uncertain 

· SECA has and will continue to work with NAEYC in good faith to the benefit of each association
· SECA is aware that the impact may require years to be resolved
· Affiliates will be forced to make choices
Now is SECA’s time!  We can create our own new normal!

Proposed options:

SECA is committed to the same basic structure we already have in place because it will work for the organization and our continued focus on building affiliates/chapters from the ground up, reaching out to the grass roots groups and creating relationships.

· It will allow a stronger collective voice

· Retain the current state affiliate structure to meet the needs of individual states

· Provides opportunity and choices, decisions for the state to decide their own dues structure

· Each state will have representation so that the board structure remains.
SECA offers the opportunity for affiliates to operate under the SECA umbrella or maintain its own 501(c)(3) status.
· SECA can offer specialized memberships to partner groups who are looking for a home and believe in our focus and ideology.

· SECA offers affiliates the opportunity to receive business management assistance for their first year then make a choice to carry on management on their own or pay us a fee to manage for them. 
· SECA can offer an affiliate who is already a 501(c)(3)  small business the opportunity to affiliate with SECA and continue their 501(c)(3) status.

Discussion followed.

Motion:  Jeff Leffler – I move that the recommendations of the Executive Committee regarding strategic direction of the affiliate structure as summarized above be adopted.
No second required.  The vote was unanimous with no abstentions.

Conference work/Update
Glenda presented the board with selfie sticks compliments of the Marriot of Little Rock.  Board members enjoyed taking selfies and learning to operate their cell phones.
Glenda presented a rationale for shortening the Director’s training and Trainer’s Institute in Tulsa to allow for tours of early childhood programs in the area in the morning.  Training would still qualify for approval requirements in Oklahoma.

Home visitors track was well received in New Orleans.  There is a desire to repeat in Tulsa and offers of support to provide sessions from the Home Visitors’ group.  They are looking for the child development training.
Carol is working on a Spanish track for the conference with appropriate content for the local population.

104 proposals have been received for the conference in Tulsa.  Scheduling is awaiting approval/decisions on proposals.  The Professional Development commission will review the proposals so that the office can provide notification and begin scheduling the sessions into the conference format.
Early Childhood Association of Oklahoma will hold an evening event at the Jazz Hall of Fame on Friday evening.  SECA will provide publicity.
The Branagh Information Group that manages the new ITERS and ECERS will be delivering training on these new tools in the field as a pre-session.  They will pay SECA a fee per person for publicity.
Trainer Institute will include offering Technical Assistance in the field.  Nancy Alexander will lead the session with her group titled “Nailing Jelly to the Wall.”  
Director’s Seminar – Leadership skills for directors entitled “Leadership Secrets of Santa Claus” 
Planning for 32 booths of exhibitors. 
Karen Gallagher will present on “Some Assembly Required” as a key note speaker.  Patrick Mitchell will also keynote on engaging dads and keeping them involved in children’s lives.  Stephen Fite will present music on Saturday morning as a strong curriculum focus.  Looking for a keynoter in Spanish to be held separately.
Leadership Summit – possibly unveiling the SECA strategic plan and networking in a shorter format (2 p.m. – 5 p.m.) on Thursday afternoon followed by a reception.  Hold decision on the restriction for receiving the stipend in the states. 
Glenda will be meeting in the next two weeks with a representative of the George Kaiser Foundation to see how to integrate building community partnerships to grow stronger families.  This may lead to additional opportunities for the conference.
Conference 2017 – 

Site decision needed.  Conversation with Cathy Grace of Ole Miss who is striving to create a graduate center to train teachers to work with generational poverty. Wishes to collaborate with SECA on this topic in Mississippi. Southern Regional Educational Board could be a possible partner and hold a research symposium.   
Membership growth opportunity
Home Visitors are working in our field and need a professional home.  This would be a special type of membership.  A state affiliate that has signed a charter with SECA could decide to support the Home Visitor member through a $30 membership Discussion ensued.
Tricia Platt moved for SECA to create a specialty membership for home visitors at a price of $30 per year. Seconded by Jo Carroll.  The vote was unanimous.  
Group memberships – The Membership Commission is to consider possible center members and a possible pilot program.  Louisiana and South Carolina representatives are going to meet with their state boards to consider piloting the program.
The group adjourned for dinner at 5:10 pm.
Saturday, July 25, 2015 

The meeting resumed at 8:30 am Saturday, July 25th.
Discussed different levels of membership – entry level, full member, student, etc.  Questions included who would be eligible to run for office.  What is the length of the membership?  How will it be tracked?  What benefits would be associated with the introductory membership verses the full membership?  Concluded that SECA is fully supportive of developing members and leaders.  SECA is looking at the possibilities to support the local organizations.  Discussions around these possibilities will continue as we move forward.
Commission Work 
Leadership Commission:  Need topics for Leadership newsletters, time frame for summit and format

Professional development:  Complete review of Outdoor Contest applications and choose top 3 for visit.  Ideas for 2017 Conference location.  Plan a process for reviewing 2016 Calls for proposals.  Consider 2017 conference sites in Mississippi.  Plan for Student activity for 2016. 

Membership Commission – Finish up 2016 membership table ideas, discuss group membership details and where/if to pilot, discuss monthly payment plan for dues
Commission Reports
Membership Commission – Discussion revolved around retention of members and monthly collection of dues. Membership Commission members agreed to interview directors during lunchtime at Director’s Seminar and be prepared to discuss more in February and act in July.  The Membership Commission will collect data for group membership:  Susan will help our commission to formulate the reflection questions to gather information for SECA to consider creating a group membership.  The questions will be used at the Directors Seminar at SECA conference as well at local affiliate conferences
.

Time will allow for more knowledge of the NAEYC dues structure for states. Glenda will check into the fees associated with monthly payments of dues. 
Marketing for membership gifts such as for teachers, students, 2016 conference present, etc. 
We are looking to enhance the southern hospitality at the membership table during conference.   We are looking to giving members ribbons and a hot cup wrap with logo; new members and students at the Student Event: mason jar mug with logo; past presidents a tea pot lapel pin. Getting pricing on pins.  Discussing extending the idea of tea to different generations.
More ideas presented on marketing included - 1. Using the website to offer to students the opportunity to provide grandparents’ names and addresses to which a letter about a possible gift of conference fee for grandchildren would be sent.  2. Notifying members of lapsed memberships and what they are missing.  3. Providing a preview of upcoming newsletters and emails about what lapsing members are going to miss and providing a limited preview of the material. 

Need list of lab schools with directors’ names and addresses within each board member’s state and send list to Carol Montealegre within the next two weeks to allow Mary Jamsek to coordinate invitations to a Lab School Initiative for Tulsa.
Professional Development Commission 
Recommended verification visits for the following Outdoor Classroom Contest

McKendree United Methodist Church (rooftop) Nashville, TN

The Pre-K 4SA – San Antonio, TX

Virginia Chance School - Louisville KY

Verifications should be concluded soon to allow writing of articles for Dimensions.

Certificates can be generated to recognize the submitting programs at state conferences.
2016 conference sessions were reviewed by the commission.  Results are to be shared with the SECA office.  Some repeated sessions and provide larger rooms for some titles are requested.
Student event – World café or panel 8-10 professionals in early childhood in different areas to tell their stories and being open to answering student’s questions.  Possibly making a video for professional use with teachers.
Possible contest – ENGAGEMENT ways to engage families, fathers, and community.  Announce at 2016 and recognize the winner at 2017.  Possible prizes are a Lending Library or parent resource library.  
2017 conference – theme needed by January 31.
Leadership Commission 

2016 summit to be around the affiliate structure for the board meeting. Carol to introduce and Glenda to offer the details. States must send the state president or designee and another board member to qualify for the stipend.  Begin the meeting at 2 pm and conclude into a reception at 5 pm to allow additional networking.  
Recommended with the leadership topics were conducting webinars or conference calls that would be presented by leaders in the field and recorded for latter access on the website.  A recommended name was Leader Links.
Review – lists of assignments
Get lists of higher education people to Glenda from your state and send lists of lab schools/directors to Carol Montealegre within the next two weeks.

Outstanding SECA Member – vote results Cindy Ramagos of Louisiana
Budget –Marti Nicholson representing the Finance Commission recommends that the proposed budget be adopted with the amendments 1) Increase personnel and benefits line item so that Maurena’s salary is $31,200 per year 2) Add a line item for marketing and promotion in an amount equal to the difference between proposed revenue and expense 3) stipends for affiliates be earmarked for state presidents or designee and an additional board member to attend the Leadership Summit.  Motion required no second.  The vote was unanimous without abstention. 
Deni Titcomb moved that we accept North Carolina Early Childhood Association as an affiliate under SECA’s 501(c)(3) status contingent upon submission of the application for affiliation and review and approval of the submitted application.    Kathy Young seconded.  The vote was unanimous without abstention. 

Kathy asked for input about visiting affiliates to most effectively utilize SECA travel funds.  Recommendation was to invite SECA Executive to work with affiliate and local leaders during a board meeting and/or retreat to validate accountability.  The SECA Representative should take on the role of making SECA visible at the state conference. Glenda recommended an accountability component be included in the new charter agreements.  Begin new visitation schedule next year.
The fall conference call is slated for October 27 at 5 pm eastern time.

A motion to adjourn was offered by Jo Carroll.  Seconded by Susan Barnes.  The vote was unanimous without abstention.  

Respectfully Submitted

Anita Dailey, Secretary
Attachment A

2015-2016 Budget Justification

	Line Item/Income
	2014-2015

Actual
	2015-2016

Proposed
	Rationale

	Affiliate Dues
	293,896
	308,000
	Current active membership as of 7/14/15 is 14,374 members

Proposed 2015-2016 is 14,000 members x $22 

Note that NAEYC made only one payment in June 2015, so actual does not accurately reflect the membership that was processed during the last month of our fiscal year.  

	Non-Affiliate Dues
	1,338
	1,500
	Number varies from year to year…based on 50 non-affiliate members

	
	
	
	

	AECA Management Fees
	13,606
	13,536
	Based on current contract…contract renews in April 2016…no proposed increase, slight decrease in rental of basement storage facility

	
	
	
	

	Conference Registration
	69,870
	60,000
	Conservative estimate….would anticipate lower revenue than New Orleans; however, we have added registration for all presenters, so the figure may increase

	Conference Exhibits
	15,080
	15,000
	This revenue has stayed fairly consistent for the last several years.

	Conference Advertising
	1,325
	1,000
	This line item has been incorporated into the exhibit item in the past but is now separated on the accounting system.  

	Conference Sponsorships
	500
	500
	Cash sponsorship opportunities are declining….sponsorship of speakers a more viable option.

	Conference Miscellaneous
	2,230
	1500
	Revenue sharing with Teachstone for CLASS training increased the revenue.. At this time, we do not have this type of program component planned.  

	
	
	
	

	Publications/Dimensions Subscriptions
	6,327
	7,000
	Subscriptions for 2015 still being received…transition to digital plus print has increased price of some subscriptions  

	Publications/Books
	1,025
	1,000
	No new titles/very few sales/transition to e-books by the end of 2015 

	Publications/Shipping & Handling
	 116
	100
	Minimal sales/minimal shipping receipts

	
	
	
	

	Interest Income
	7,497
	3,500
	Income produced depends upon  investment strategy selected by Board and consistency in the stock market 

	
	
	
	

	Student Leadership Development Fund (combined Div-Dev & Memorial Donations)
	2,625
	2,500
	Amount received dependent upon the success of the Silent Auction

	
	
	
	

	Miscellaneous Revenue
	1,461
	1,000
	Varies from year to year

	Rental List Income
	706
	500
	Requests for lists decreasing as marketing goes digital

	Royalties
	1,003
	700
	Based on previous years…received a big payment from Copyright Clearance last fiscal year that was unanticipated   

	
	
	
	

	Total Income
	418,059 
	417,236 
	

	
	
	
	

	Line Item/Expenses 
	2014-2015

Actual
	2015-2016

Proposed
	Rationale

	Travel/Board
	38,743
	45,000
	Board travel expenses have been held in line by hosting the summer meeting in Little Rock; however, airfares are increasing significantly, so a cushion has been left in case those costs increase dramatically.

	Travel/State Conferences/NAEYC
	12,693
	9,000
	This budget item was exceeded by 50% in 2014-15, primarily due to the meeting scheduled between the SECA and NAEYC Executive groups.  The line item can be modified depending upon the decision made by the Board about travel to state conferences.

	Travel/Staff
	4,476
	7,000
	This line item was left at the 2014-15 level, although it was not expended.  Anticipation of additional travel due to the NAEYC restructuring.

	
	
	
	

	Personnel/Staff Salaries
	101,049
	103,070
	Cost of living increase of 2% if the Board approves the increase

	Personnel/Payroll Taxes
	8,088
	8,250
	Payroll tax rate applied to new salaries (.076%)

	Personnel/Employee Insurance
	14,517
	15,108 
	Industry projected increase of 10-15% in premiums….our health contract will renew in January 2016.  Current monthly premiums are:

1,171.13  health

13.60 life

51.20 dental

Proposed budget figure includes health premium for 6 months at current rate and 6 months with 15% increase.  No news on other premium changes

	Personnel/Retirement
	6,120
	6,184
	6% of salary based on new salaries

	
	
	
	

	Grants & Awards/State Affiliates
	11,000
	13,000
	$1000 stipend awards per 13 state affiliates

	Grants & Awards/Other Organizations
	2,345
	8,250
	Amount budgeted for $5000 maximum in student grants for conference and $250 per state for student leadership grants

	Grants & Awards/MBH
	750
	750
	3 awards of $250 for Marian B. Hamilton

	Grants & Awards/HH
	1500
	1500
	3 awards of $500 for Helen Harley

	Grants & Awards/ Scofield
	500
	500
	1 award of $500 for Rich Scofield Award

	
	
	
	

	Audit/Bookkeeping
	8,555
	6,300
	$400 monthly fee for bookkeeping

$1,150 fee for financial review (We paid for a full audit for 2013-14 and we’ll do a financial review for the 2014-15 year.)

	Bank/Credit Card Fees
	9,681
	9,500
	This line item is determined by the amount of credit card processing that we complete.  New contract in place that should reduce our credit card processing fees.

	Contractors/Outsourcing
	6,992
	10,000
	This allows us to initiate contracts such as the one with Carrie Lewis for $500 for editing the What’s New In Children’s Books for 2015.  

	Technology
	4,320
	7,000
	This line item will be needed to cover the cost of current realignment of the website and a new hosting company.  We also pay $1.99 per month for our cloud hosting capacity.  

	Capital Purchases/ Equipment
	-0-
	1,500
	This is a contingency line item in the event that equipment (computers) must be replaced. 

	
	
	
	

	Board Liability Insurance
	3,005
	3,200
	Possible premium increase/policy renews in September

	Office Liability Insurance
	5,160
	5,200
	Possible premium increase/We’re currently in an educational trust with other non-profits and complete an annual audit to determine if the premium will be decreased.   

	
	
	
	

	Printing/Dimensions
	1,202
	1,500
	Short print runs of Dimensions have reduced this cost significantly/ three (3) print subscriptions for individuals/some libraries have purchased both the digital and print versions 

	Printing/ Membership Materials
	6,528
	10,000
	We did not process a $4,000 bill before the end of the fiscal year for new materials, so the actual figure should have been higher.  Re-designed the membership card carrier to a tri-fold format which should save us significantly on print costs.   This line item also includes the cost of printing individual membership cards monthly.



	Printing/Publications
	-0-
	-0-
	Do not anticipate printing any new publications.  Are transitioning current publications to online e-books that should begin rolling out by the end of 2015.  Cost of proposed new e-books will be in the design line item.  

	Printing /Miscellaneous
	240
	1,000
	Contingency item to cover unexpected print costs 

	Printing/Layout and Design
	21,143
	24,000
	This covers the cost of graphic design/production of all newsletters, Dimensions of Early Childhood & Dimensions Extra, conference promotional materials and program, and other projects as requested.  Content provided by the SECA office.  

	
	
	
	

	Office Equipment Rental
	110
	100
	Current costs are zero.  We cancelled the postage machine contract and have gone to an on-line system through Stamps.com.  The cost is $15.99 per month and the only expense that we have is for stamp stock and postage.   

	
	
	
	

	Office Supplies
	2,316
	3,000
	The expenditures here are dependent upon what supplies must be replenished.  Our most frequent purchases are for toner cartridges for the printers and paper.  At conference time, many of the supplies that we use on-site are purchased under this line item.

	Other Expenses/Award Plaques
	705
	750
	These are the award plaques for conference and to recognize board service.

	Phone
	6,181
	6,200
	Do not anticipate any increase

	
	
	
	

	Mailing Services
	906
	1,000
	A mailing service handles our monthly membership card mailing.  Because we have created a tri-fold mailer, these costs may decrease because the mailer will not stuff envelopes.  The month of July will be the first month that these new mailers will be utilized.  

	
	
	
	

	Operating Expense/Rent
	14,927
	13,535
	This reflects a contractual increase to $1,128.72 per month.  We’re projecting less expense because we eliminated the basement storage space which reduced our monthly outlay. The figure represents 4 months at current rental of $1,106.59 per month and 8 months at the increased rate.  



	
	
	
	

	Property Tax
	446
	400
	Our bill will decrease slightly because our inventory is almost eliminated.  With the distribution of all print inventory, our property tax bill will only reflect the actual office equipment that we own.  

	
	
	
	

	Postage & Shipping
	9,314
	9,500
	This line item is maintained in order to provide support for any membership campaign that the Board wishes to implement and mailing conference save the date cards.   This line item also includes shipping all conference materials which totaled almost $2,000 in 2014-2015.  

	
	
	
	

	Conference/Food & Beverage
	27,303
	22,500
	This fluctuates, depending upon the events that are scheduled by the Board and the number of conference attendees.  Our minimum F & B contractual requirement with the Tulsa Hyatt is $15,000.

	Conference/Audiovisual
	8,393
	8,500
	These costs are increasing every year.  This budget level provides only the minimum AV necessary for the SECA conference.

	Conference/Exhibits
	5,546
	6,500
	Proposals have been solicited.  General cost per booth is $50-$75.  We will have 32 booths in Tulsa.  We also will incur some rental costs for registration counters, additional pipe and drape, and freight.  

	Conference Facilities
	-0-
	-0-
	Conference meeting facilities are comped if we meet room block in Tulsa. 

	Conference/Keynoter Fees & Expenses
	12,860
	15,000
	Enhanced travel costs projected.  Current keynoter fees are contracted at $8,000.

	Conference/Contract Staff Fees & Travel
	4,808
	6,000
	Projected increases in airfare.

	Conference/ Miscellaneous
	1,870
	5,000
	This is a contingency line item to provide some flex for additional Board requirements.  We will also need to purchase participant bags and promotional items for Tulsa.  

	Conference/Printing
	6,973
	7,000
	These expenditures are dependent upon the number of programs printed, the save the date cards, conference handouts, etc.

	
	
	
	

	Other Expenses/Author Royalties
	306
	300
	Since our publications are no longer selling, these royalties have decreased significantly.  We pay royalties on the following publications:

Portfolio and Its Use/MacDonald

Behavior Guidance for Infants & Toddlers/Honig

Sharing Books Together/UAB Foundation 



	Memberships & Subscriptions
	300
	300
	Maintain at current expenditures

	Other Expenses/ Miscellaneous
	1,340
	2,600
	This line item is increased to allow the purchase of new promotional banners for the 2015-16 state conferences. 

	Total Expenses
	372,870
	404,918 
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